[image: image1]
[image: image2.jpg]




At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 27th April 2010, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs S Merrikin (Mayor)




Mr   D Atherley (Deputy Mayor)



Mrs C Allaway-Martin




Mr   C Elsmore




Mr   C Howell




Mrs H Lusty




Mrs J Morgan




Mr   R Phelps

Also Present:

Gloucestershire Constabulary

WPC Julie Evans







PCSO Jenny Mansfield

PUBLIC FORUM

As no members of the public were present, the Public Forum closed at 7.01pm.

APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Drury, Hughes, Kay, Thorne, Weston, District Councillor Riley and County Councillor Hale.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Howell and Phelps declared personal interests in Agenda Item 7.

1.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 30th March 2010
It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on 30th March 2010 be accepted and signed by the Mayor.

Proposed:  Cllr Phelps



Seconded:  Cllr Morgan


The proposal was accepted unanimously.
2.
MATTERS ARISING

Members discussed the problems encountered by the lady using a mobility scooter which were noted at the last meeting.  It was agreed that, despite the recent press coverage, this was not a matter for which the Town Council had any direct responsibility. 
3.
POLICE REPORT

WPC Evans said that there had been a spate of anti-social behaviour and CCTV was being used to detect offenders.  Discussions were on-going with the Forestry Commission regarding the use of off-road bikes on forest trails.  The new alcohol restrictions were now in force in Coleford.  There was some initial confusion about the alcohol restrictions despite the signs that have been put up.

Cllr Howell said there seemed to be some national inconsistency in signage explaining the alcohol restrictions.  The Mayor said that more signs in the centre of Coleford would be helpful.  WPC Evans said she would look at putting up more signs and introduce a leaflet campaign to explain the restrictions to the public.

Cllr Lusty said that cigarette litter was an unsightly problem outside the Red Lion.  WPC Evans said she would discuss this concern with the Street Wardens.  It was agreed that the Clerk should also write to the Street Wardens.

The Clerk said she had been approached by traders who had complained delivery vans were getting penalty tickets for taking longer than 5 minutes to make deliveries.  In some cases it was simply impossible to complete a delivery in that time.  WPC Evans will speak to the Enforcement Officers about this problem. 

Cllr Allaway-Martin said that a nuisance was being caused by outdoor partying on the Angus Buchanan playing field.  Some damage had also been caused to an adjacent fence and there was a risk of horses escaping.  WPC Evans said she would attend to this.

WPC Evans said she had attended a recent meeting of English Bicknor Parish Council at which the unsatisfactory location of recycling bins in Coleford had been discussed.  Cllr Morgan said that the matter had been discussed at a recent Partnership meeting and there was a possibility that the recycling bins would be moved to Bank Street.  It was agreed that the Council should write to the District Council to seek clarification of the latest position.

4.
COLEFORD TOWN COUNCIL WEBSITE - PRESENTATION
The Clerk said that Ian Spencer of Clear Web sent his apologies and she gave a presentation of the new website in his absence.

Members were very impressed by the presentation and thanked the Clerk and Deputy Clerk for their work in getting so much useful information onto the website.  It was agreed that a letter of thanks should also be sent to Ian Spencer.

5.
POLLING STATIONS IN COLEFORD
Cllr Allaway-Martin said that concerns had been raised by several parishioners about the location of the polling station in Coleford for the forthcoming elections.  It has now been agreed that it will be located in the Main Place.

Members agreed that for future elections it would be beneficial to have two polling stations in the town and agreed to discuss this again after the elections had taken place.

6.
INSURANCE PROVIDER
The Clerk reported that she had undertaken a survey of insurance providers and had obtained a cheaper quote.  It was proposed that this should be discussed at a meeting of the Finance and Office committee and that the committee should be given delegated authority to select the best insurance provider.

Proposed:  Cllr Howell



Seconded:  Cllr Phelps


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

7.
COLEFORD BRITISH LEGION
Cllr Phelps said he had been approached by the Coleford British Legion for permission to sell poppies at the Clock Tower during the fortnight preceding Remembrance Sunday (14th November).  It was proposed that permission be granted so long as the British Legion check their legal responsibilities.

Proposed:  Cllr Atherley



Seconded:  Cllr Howell


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

It was also agreed that the Council should write to the British Legion in confirmation.

8.
AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Members noted the report presented by the Mayor of the Amenities Committee meeting held on 13th April 2010. It was proposed that the recommendations of the Committee be accepted.

Proposed:  Cllr Phelps



Seconded:  Cllr Allaway-Martin


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

The Mayor said that Littledean Parish Council had been contacted about the youth shelter and a response was awaited.

9.
BURIAL WORKING PARTY
Members noted the report presented by Cllr Phelps of the Burial Working Party meeting held on 14th April 2010.  Cllr Phelps congratulated the Deputy Clerk for producing a comprehensive database for the cemetery.

It was proposed that the report be accepted but that the decision on which Section commencement of headstone testing should start should be delegated to the Burial Working Party.  

Proposed:  Cllr Elsmore



Seconded:  Cllr Morgan


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

10.
HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE

Members noted the report presented by Cllr Phelps of the Highways Committee meeting held on 21st April 2010.  It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.


Proposed:  Cllr Howell



Seconded:  Cllr Morgan


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

11.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

The decisions taken by the Planning Committee at the meetings held on 30th March and 13th April 2010 were noted.

12.  MEMBERS REPORTS

The Mayor said she had attended the following events on behalf of the Council:

3rd April
Distributing hot cross buns at the Clock Tower.

5th April
Carnival of Transport

13th April
Forest Mayors meeting.

22nd April
Holocaust evening at the Forest of Dean College.  The Mayor said 



that this had been very thought provoking and it was agreed that the 


Clerk should write to thank the girls who had organised the event.

23rd April
St. George’s Day Service at Gloucester Cathedral.

24th April
Brownies Convention at Beechenhurst Lodge.

25th April
Lydney Civic Service.

Cllr Atherley said he had attended the following events:

6th April
NHS Mental Health meeting at Bream.

7th April
Gloucestershire Ambulance Services meeting at Gloucester.

20th April
Office and Finance meeting.

23rd April
Forest Hills fundraising event.

Cllr Atherley also said that there would be 60’s and 70’s music evening at Forest Hills on 8th May with funds being raised for “Hope for Tomorrow”.


Cllr Howell said he had received a complaint about youths climbing onto the roof of the bus shelter at Broadwell and then onto the wall of a resident’s garden.  The Clerk said that this had been referred to the Police who would be investigating the problem.

Cllr Howell said there had also been complaints of noise and music in the town centre going on until 2-3am.  The Clerk said that this had been referred to the Environmental Health dept. at the District Council.

Cllr Elsmore said he had also attended the NHS meeting at Bream on 6th April.  He had also taken up the discrepancy in the precept with the District Council.  The explanation offered was that there was currently a higher percentage of single occupiers in Coleford which meant that a higher precept had to be levied in order to raise the sum of money budgeted by the Town Council.  Cllr Elsmore agreed to check with other town councils to see if they had had similar experiences.

Cllr Lusty said she had attended a recent School Governors meeting.

Cllr Allaway-Martin said she had attended the hot cross bun event on 3rd April and the Carnival of Transport on 5th April.

Cllr Morgan said she had attended a Coleford Area Partnership meeting on 26th April.  There had been a very positive response the Enterprise Centre Open Day.  

It also emerged that Newland Parish Council have formed a Youth Council.  It was agreed that the Clerk should obtain more details for the Town Council to consider.

Cllr Phelps said he had conducted a number of tours of the Clock Tower on Easter Sunday.

13.
DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS’ REPORTS
Cllr Allaway-Martin said she continued to attend scrutiny meetings investigating the high level of sickness absences in the Fire and Rescue Services.

On behalf of District Councillor Hale, Cllr Howell said that 60 new car parking paces would be made available in Bank Street from next week.  Efforts to locate a permanent site for recycling bins was on-going. 

14.
TO NOTE CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the correspondence received by the Council during the month of April 2010.

15.
PAYMENTS

Members noted the payments made during the month of April 2010 and it was proposed that they be approved. 

 
Proposed:  Cllr Phelps



Seconded:  Cllr Morgan


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

16.
CASH PAYMENTS


There were no cash payments during April 2010.

17.
MONTHLY RECEIPTS

There were no receipts during April 2010.
 18.
MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES
Members noted the budget figures for April 2010.

The Public Council Meeting closed at 8.45pm and the Council then went into Committee.

It was proposed that the meeting be extended until 9.15pm. 

Proposed:  Cllr Phillips



Seconded:  Cllr Atherley

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

19.
RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE FINANCE AND OFFICE COMMITTEE
Members noted and agreed the grants recommended by the Finance and Office Committee.

Members noted the error that had occurred in calculating the General Reserve which has resulted in a shortfall for 2010/2011.

The Clerk apologised for the error and Members fully accepted the explanation put forward.  Members thanked the Clerk for alerting the Council to the problem so promptly and for doing everything possible to put the matter right as quickly as possible. 

Members noted the recommendations of the Finance and Office Committee and agreed to accept them.
The meeting closed at 9.10pm
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